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Cabinet Member Report to County Council
19 March 2015

	Cabinet Member:
	Councillor Mark Bee
Leader 
Cabinet Member for Economic Development

	Contact details:
	Tel: 01473 260535
Email: mark.bee@suffolk.gov.uk



Economic Development
New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership – Further Growth Deal funding

The Government has awarded New Anglia LEP a further £48.5m to be spent in the region to 2021. It comes just six months after the LEP’s first Growth Deal was announced, which secured £173m of investment in the area over the same period.  The new round of funding will deliver up to 2000 new jobs and 750 homes to the area by 2021. Overall it has the potential to unlock a further £120m in public and private sector investment.

At the heart of the additional Growth Deal is a new Engineering and Innovation Technology Centre for West Suffolk College.  Other projects in Suffolk include a new Innovation Centre for Ipswich and funding for the Enterprise Zone in Lowestoft. The LEP will support the development of flood defences in Lowestoft and will commit its resources, including from the Local Growth Fund and Growing Places Fund allocations. It will also support the preparatory work for options for the proposed Ipswich Wet Dock crossing.

This is an excellent Deal for Suffolk and helps to cement the good work that we are already doing with New Anglia LEP to support our growth ambitions.

New Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership – funding for the ICT sector

The County Council has, for the last year, been working closely with the LEP ICT group on research in to the sector.  This piece of work has identified six key objectives to capitalise on the assets that we have (including BT’s global research laboratories and the group of companies around the Ipswich waterfront) and look to grow these in to an internationally recognised cluster.

The six objectives are:

· Effective sector leadership
· Extending the impact of Adastral Park on the wider economy & ICT sector
· Cluster development - support, promote and develop our New Anglia ICT cluster
· Stimulate innovation
· Develop a strong skills base
· Develop opportunities for the public sector to support the local ICT sector

I am delighted that with the strong support of SCC officers, the sector group has secured funding from the LEP to take forward this work over the next 12 months with a view to a long term European funding bid being submitted by this time next year.

Closure of Mildenhall USAF base

At the end of January I was invited to the first meeting of the Mildenhall, Alconbury and Molesworth (MAM) Working Group, convened and Chaired by the Rt Hon Matthew Hancock, MP.  The meeting drew together Leaders of Councils connected to the different bases, as well as officials from the Ministry of Defence and other government departments.  The feedback from Leaders was that whilst all authorities will be sad to see the bases close, the assets left provide a major opportunity for housing and business growth.

Within Suffolk the lead point of contact for this work will be the Leader and staff of Forest Heath District Council.  I have pledged the backing of Suffolk County Council to support them with this work and to ensure that impacts on County Council provided services are also considered.

Policy Development
County Councils Network 

The CCN Executive Committee at the end of January saw a constructive discussion and opportunity to highlight a number of significant issues that county councils across England are tackling. These included the LGA’s analysis of the level of demand and funding for children’s services and local government finances.

The meeting was joined by Graham Allen MP, chair of the Political and Constitutional Reform Select Committee for a discussion on the latest developments in the devolution debate. The Select Committee has contributed to the constitutional aspects of the devolution discussion and is currently preparing a report on the potential for a written constitution. 

Devolution:

We continue to closely follow the national debate on devolution. On 22 January the UK Government published the draft clauses for a legislative settlement for Scottish devolution on a range of issues including tax, welfare, transport and constitutional matters.

The accompanying command paper (06987) also summarises the latest proposals for devolved powers by the major political parties.  The Core Cities group continue to lobby and launched a ‘Charter for Local Freedom’ at its devolution summit on 9 February. This will be complemented later this month by the County Councils Network report on the latest developments in county council activity on devolution, which will build on its devolution survey report published last November. We will continue to support the devolution debate in order to maximise the opportunities for Suffolk. 

Suffolk Better Broadband
The Suffolk Better Broadband Programme continues to roll out fibre, extending superfast broadband coverage beyond the reach of commercial deployments into rural areas.  Suffolk was one of the first local areas to contract to deliver approximately 85% coverage of Suffolk premises by the end of 2015.  To date, we have delivered over 70,000 premises and at the time of writing, look set to reach 75,000 premises before the end of March.  I am delighted to report that we are ahead of schedule to deliver 100,000 premises by Autumn 2015, which equates to 85% coverage, including the commercial coverage.
The quarterly newsletters are shared directly with all members, and also on the website.  These detail areas which are scheduled to go live, as well as those which are already live.  Each time an area is upgraded, officers update local members, district and parish councils, and all other local stakeholders.  There is material available to all stakeholders for spreading the word about coverage and to help make people aware that they can upgrade.  It is vitally important that people sign up to superfast broadband, as we work towards our 20% threshold to claw back the funding. Current take-up in our intervention area is 17%, which makes us one of the highest performing contracts in the country and Central Government has just commenced a national advertising campaign to further boost take-up. 
Going beyond the 85% target by 2015, I am extremely proud to be the first local area to sign-up to a second-round contract to extend coverage to 95% of Suffolk premises by 2017/18.
Suffolk is leading the rest of the country in extending Superfast Broadband, and I am delighted that our people and economy will benefit first.  The details of this second round of funding are currently being worked on, and will be ready later this year.  I am also pleased to report that the interactive website map was upgraded at the end of January. 
Finally, the Public Accounts Committee considered progress against the National Superfast Broadband Programme, including value for money. This included a second independent assurance review designed to cost a sample of phase 1 infrastructure so to benchmark BT’s costs.
The pilot phase of the review looked at a small sample of selected infrastructure within one local body, Suffolk. In January 2015 Atkins found that BT had charged Suffolk nearly 20% less than would hypothetically be charged by another efficient supplier. Further work will also be completed, but this is positive news. 


Communications

Customer services, digital and website development

Both the design and content of our customer facing website, www.suffolk.gov.uk, have been refreshed.  A new feature of the site is a “mobile friendly” road defect reporting tool which allows customers to report any issues online using an interactive map; this went live in January. Officers are also currently developing a cross-council online service directory, along with District and Borough colleagues, so that customers benefit from a “single doorway” to services in Suffolk.  Work is also underway with IT to specify detailed requirements for procurement of our new customer technology platform.

Our Social media engagement via Streetlife, was selected by Streetlife as their case study on successful deployment by Local Authorities:
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ozSMyWpdwbo   We currently have over 15,000 followers on the site.

Finally, the team have developed and have launched an ASPIRE app to support the performance appraisal process.  The app simplifies the appraisal process and makes use of the Aspire Wheel:
http://sccapps.net/mobile/aspire/


Communications

The team has secured excellent coverage on the Better Broadband programme and the focus now changes to encouraging active take up, not just telling people about green cabinets.

Communications officers supported the Lake Lothing proposed third crossing public meeting in Lowestoft on 18 February.

The new staff intranet has gone live and staff survey results are being shared with colleagues.  Planning for the Suffolk Show is well underway – we will share a plot with other public sector agencies to create a joint stand.

Further areas of work supported by the Communications Team include:

· Engagement and awareness raising of pre-planning consultation for the proposed development at Chilton Woods
· Work with district and borough colleagues to develop information for residents to accompany this year’s council tax bills
· Work to support Highways in successfully launching their new online reporting tool
· Communications and marketing activities to support the year of cycling
· Ongoing communications support and advice to CYP in relation to the future of children’s centre services
· Work is underway to develop a countywide ‘Scamnesty’ campaign with Suffolk Trading Standards and Radio Suffolk; this campaign will help to protect some of Suffolk’s most vulnerable residents
· Work with Waveney District Council to ensure that officers and members of public are effectively engaged with the Lowestoft Shared Accommodation Project, ensuring that they are aware of changes that the new building will bring
· Support to HR and individual directorates to redesign the way in which the council attracts people to specific roles e.g. social workers.  A number of workshops have been run with front line staff in order to understand from them what their motivation was for taking up a role in Suffolk; this informs the approach going forward.
· The Communications Team continue to support elected members by way of briefings and ongoing dialogue.


Customer rights/complaints

Work is underway with service areas across the Council to reduce customer complaints. Currently officers are working to identify system failures/gaps across all directorates and reporting back to Directors, as well as providing qualitative and quantitative data to support reporting and to evidence 'real' learning from customer feedback.

Officers are preparing for the implementation of the Care Act in April 2015 by working closely with other directorates who provide statutory services.  Officers are currently forging links with other Customer Service functions to streamline systems.
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